Henderson County Homeless Coalition/Balance of State Meeting

May 12, 2015, 10 AM

Blue Ridge Community Health Center

Next Meeting: June 9th, 2015, 10 AM

Present:  Michael Absher, Brian Alexander, Emily Balcken, Chris Berg, Bart Brown, David Cook, Lois Decky, Ariana DeToro-Forlenza, Frank Edney, Romella Hart-O’Keefe, Robin Hellman, Trina Hill, Ron Howard, David Jacklin, Nitiki Kilgore, Marian Lowry, Kristen Martin, Kathryn McConnell, Kathleen McWilliams, Susan McKenzie, Trina Rushing, Jenny Simmons, Christine Singleton, Sam Singleton, Sharon Tirrell, Austin Watson, Chuck White, Gretchen Wiles, Melanie Holliefield
Trina Hill facilitated the meeting.

Introductions and Agency Updates 
Bart Brown of NCWorks.gov reported that a WNC Military Families -Vets Partnership will have an area organizing meeting on May 20th at the Armory, from 2 to 4 PM. It is hoped this effort will improve placement referrals to jobs. Rebecca __ is convening the group.
Trina Rushing from the County Public Library joined our group. The Library hopes to improve assistance to its computer users, to access learning resources for GED and college access.
David Jacklin reported that John Avery will join Homeward Bound as a case manager locally.
Austin Watson reported that Joseph Outreach Center now can offer showers.

Christine and Sam Singleton joined us from the board of Only Hope WNC.
Approval of April 14, 2015 Meeting Minutes
Trina asked for a motion to approve the March minutes as sent out via email.  Austin moved, David J. second, approved by common consent.

Balance of State (BOS) Regional Steering Committee 
Brian Alexander said the Point-In-Time count had to address some IT issues but will be finalized by the end of May. The Steering Committee continues work on 27 regional Coordinated Assessment plans, 19 of which have been submitted and nine approved, including that for Henderson County. 

The NC HMIS is administered by NCCEH for the Balance of State, which is undertaking an audit of its licenses (for software), each of which is assigned to a named User. If your organization has a need for HMIS software, email Brian (he's on the governance committee). Our HMIS began its transition May 1 to control by the Michigan Coalition Against Homelessness (MCAH). This began with data migration. Several review meetings with MCAH staff are scheduled, and those held so far have been helpful.

The Continuum of Care funding competition has begun. Competitors have to register by May 18th. Henderson is involved through its two Permanent Supportive Housing projects, which are up for renewal. The Notification of Funding Availability (NOFA) is expected in two weeks to a month.  We need representation on a BoS Project Review Committee, which will do their review work on a Scorecard, the product of another committee, which David Jacklin participated on.  Austin Watson said he is interested in serving. BoS will need to review 51 renewal projects. The Project Review Committee would involve review of 2-3 project applications from other parts of North Carolina, and some conference calls, with much of the work in ten days to two weeks in July-August.  Brian also reminded any agencies thinking about applying for new CoC funding should complete the “intent to apply” form at ncceh.org - - this is a startup requirement, but does not guarantee that any new projects could be considered. Recent history dictates that Permanent Supportive Housing for the chronically homeless is the only new project at all likely to be funded.

NCCEH will offer Webmaster training on May 19, 10:30-11:30. Michael Absher will participate. Our coalition will initially upload our minutes, agendas, etc, to this page which will be linked from ncceh.org. NCCEH will also offer a webinar on May 18 on Permanent Supportive Housing, 10:30-11:30, with registration at ncceh.org and call-in participation. 

Our group needs a rotating secretary to volunteer to do minutes. Chris will cover for May and June. Trina also asked agencies to consider signing up to present their organization and work to Coalition meetings.

Coordinated Assessments:

David Jacklin spoke of the coming need to train a variety of intake workers on the Prevention and Diversion Assessment 

tool. There is a good 15 minute webinar on this subject.  Our priority is to get this process used by the Rescue Mission, Interfaith Assistance Ministries, and Joseph Outreach Center. This is not a process for 2-1-1.  It is two pages/nine questions, and should determine whether an individual is 'literally homeless' in HUD terms.

Next steps: The Coordinated Assessment group will work on an improved outline or diagram of the process. It will be thought through from an intake worker's point of view. The group or its successors will generate updates as needed and it will regularly get reviewed by the Coalition. 

Agency Presentation: Only Hope WNC [http://www.onlyhopewnc.org/ ]:

Michael Absher is the group's CEO, and he introduced Christine Singleton as Chief Operating Officer, and Melanie Holliefield as Development officer.   

Only Hope WNC is endeavoring to reach and aid any WNC homeless youth via a Housing First model. Youth are the young men and women now in school (some of whom may be up to age 23). It operates a basic needs closet – which stays full. It is a volunteer-only organization at present. It is located adjacent to the Children and Family Resource Center on Case St. It operates a school assistance fund, which helps its young clients obtain yearbooks, class rings, discount tickets to social events, etc. Its current goal is a “dream home”; it has a prospect to obtain access to a large building through foreclosure.

Christine spoke of the challenge of emergency housing. The organization has spent $47 thousand on sheltering youth  (wintertime) in hotel rooms and providing some meals. They have arrangements for four units at Mountain Inn during most seasons, with the organization only being billed when used or in 'stress situations'.  The organization is sponsoring a May 21 event to introduce a “Host-home program”. This would involve potential hosts undergoing background checks, then offering home stays with a range of support. 

The organization pushes collaboration and advocacy. It will appear in Fortune 500 magazine to represent Wells Fargo Bank. It is expected to have a role in State legislation (which has now been deferred to 2016 but could be likely then). It will celebrate its fifth anniversary with an event at this space at Blue Ridge Community Health Center.  It has a May 26th event at Chick-Fil-A for benefit of homeless youth. In June there will be an event at Hot Dog World. On June 20 it will organize/host a Yard Sale at the Coates plant in Laurel Park, with table fees going to benefit Only Hope WNC. 

Questions included the number of homeless youth in the area: Something over 500 in Buncombe County, and 307 recorded in Henderson. It's noted that while both short and long term housing is needed, long term is the greater need. 

The legislation the group is pushing is to ensure that a youth of 15+ can get the right to consent to obtain housing and health care; e.g. to sign a lease.  This would cover youth who are homeless per McKinney Vento definition. This legal power would be easier to work with than seeking 'emancipated youth' status for homeless youth. If approved, North Carolina would be the 27th state to grant this recognition. Another legislative discussion involves Study Bill S669, “Homeless Youth Attaining Housing LRC Study”. Some of this involves how case managers are different from guardians, with a child choosing a guardian via school systems. 

Action Plans toward the Coalition's 2015 work:
Jenny Simmons and David Jacklin facilitated two smaller groups to work on plans for “external awareness” and “internal awareness/communications” respectively. David's group looked at setting a routine schedule or process to update Marla at 2-1-1. Questions for specific data can go to Linda Brinkley, also at 2-1-1. The group saw a need for updates to our HCHC website. Michael Absher would like more info to get out about privacy rights pertaining to unaccompanied youth, so that individuals on their own and clients are both protected. David said he would forward links to the prevention and diversion tool to Trina. We understand that in the future Balance of State will connect the tool into HMIS. Obtaining releases of personal information will be part of this package. 

As a next step toward coordinated assessment, David will talk to Marla about what specific resources (of agencies) should be notified to (central) assessors via a 2 or 3 sentence description by each agency in our new system.

The small-group sessions did not reconvene, so the meeting was closed.
Next Meeting is Tuesday, June 9th at 10am.

Submitted by:  Chris Berg 


